

Bribery & Corruption

2024

11th Edition

Contributing Editors:

Anneka Randhawa & Jonah Anderson, White & Case LLP



CONTENTS

Preface	Anneka Randhawa & Jonah Anderson, White & Case LLP	
Expert analysis chapters	FCPA liability: avoiding the third-party pitfall Michael Diamant & Melissa Farrar, Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP	1
	Asia-Pacific overview Dennis Miralis, Phillip Gibson & Jasmina Ceic, Nyman Gibson Miralis	11
Jurisdiction chap	oters	
Australia	Tobin Meagher & William Stefanidis, Clayton Utz	32
Austria	Mag. Laura Viechtbauer & Dr. Bernd Wiesinger, Haslinger / Nagele Rechtsanwälte GmbH	50
Brazil	Rogério Fernando Taffarello, Flávia Guimarães Leardini & Philippe Alves do Nascimento, Mattos Filho, Veiga Filho, Marrey Jr e Quiroga Advogados	60
China	Hui Xu & Sean Wu, Latham & Watkins LLP	73
France	Jean-Pierre Picca & Gabrielle Imbert, White & Case LLP	111
Germany	Dr. Tine Schauenburg, Dr. Daniel Zapf & Dr. Nicolas Rossbrey, White & Case LLP	123
Greece	Ovvadias S. Namias, Vasileios Petropoulos & Ilias Spyropoulos, Ovvadias S. Namias Law Firm	134
Hong Kong	Paul Kwan, Mandy Pang & Ellie Fong, Deacons	144
India	Aditya Vikram Bhat & Prerak Ved, AZB & Partners	155
Italy	Roberto Pisano, Studio Legale Pisano	166
Japan	Daiske Yoshida, Takahiro Nonaka & Andrew Meyer, Morrison & Foerster LLP	177
Kenya	Nikhil Desai & Elizabeth Kageni, JMiles & Co	186
Poland	Michał Puk, Dudkowiak Kopeć & Putyra	195
Romania	Simona Enache-Pirtea & Mădălin Enache, ENACHE PIRTEA & Associates S.p.a.r.l.	206
Serbia	Tomislav Šunjka, <i>ŠunjkaLaw</i>	222

Singapore	Melanie Ho & Tang Shangwei, WongPartnership LLP	232
Spain	Gabriel Rodriguez-Ramos, Rodríguez Ramos	244
Switzerland	Antonia Mottironi & Silvia Palomba, Ardenter Law	252
United Arab Emirates	Chris Warren-Smith, Christopher Brinley & Katherine Seager, Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP	262
United Kingdom	Anneka Randhawa & Jonah Anderson, White & Case LLP	269
USA	Maria I Beouiristain & Sara Madrid White & Case I.I.P	285

Asia-Pacific overview

Dennis Miralis, Phillip Gibson & Jasmina Ceic Nyman Gibson Miralis

Introduction

The Asia-Pacific (APAC) region is made up of a number of jurisdictions within Asia and Oceania. These include Australia, Hong Kong, India, Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, New Zealand, Pakistan, the People's Republic of China (PRC), Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam. A number of Pacific Island nations are also included within the region.

Across the APAC region, there is a growing focus on implementing strengthened anticorruption policies, with increased attention on appropriate legislation and enforcement measures. While this focus is necessary, an unavoidable side effect is that the anti-corruption landscape is becoming much more complex. This creates an enormous challenge for companies that must be aware of the risks imposed by extra-territorial legislation as well as the demanding local regulatory regimes that may conflict with cross-jurisdictional laws. Additionally, they must be conscious of the onerous restrictions surrounding the movement of data and the diversity in approaches to information sharing across jurisdictions.

Governments have recognised the need to respond to borderless financial crimes and, as such, have become increasingly involved in cross-border investigations and the encouragement of ethical corporate practices. They have also begun to address the challenges in detecting corporate crime by implementing self-reporting schemes, all while constantly evolving to respond to rapid technological advancement.

This chapter will provide a brief overview of bribery and corruption in the APAC region, addressing:

- the increasingly robust regulatory and enforcement measures, including the introduction of vicarious liability offences for corporations, reporting obligations for financial institutions, and the development of structural integrity through "E-government";
- the challenges of cross-jurisdictional coordination, particularly information sharing;
- the rise of the ethical business, including self-reporting schemes;
- the era of the whistleblower; and
- the impact of grass-roots activism.

Strengthened anti-corruption and bribery regulatory and enforcement measures

Vicarious liability

APAC jurisdictions are implementing more robust measures to hold legal persons liable for criminal conduct by individuals. One reason behind this is that the economic interest behind bribery and corruption often lies with the legal person, meaning criminal prosecution solely against the natural person will not suffice. Companies are, however, encouraged to implement effective procedures and practices to avoid liability.

Under current Australian law, companies are liable for any conduct that they authorise or permit undertaken by employees agents and officers. In June 2023, the Australian government reproposed reforms to Australian foreign bribery laws that include the introduction of an offence for corporations that fail to prevent foreign bribery. A previous attempt to pass these laws lapsed in June 2022. Under these proposed reforms, companies will be strictly liable for bribery committed by employees, contractors and representatives, both foreign and domestic, unless the company can demonstrate that adequate procedures to prevent such conduct are in place. The proposed maximum penalty is the greater of the following:

- 1. AUD 27.5 million;
- 2. if the benefit value can be determined, three times the benefit; or
- 3. if the benefit cannot be determined, 10% of the annual turnover of the body corporate for the 12 months prior to the offence.⁵

The Bill is still to be enacted.

In Singapore, the case law provides that companies can be liable where a crime is committed by an individual who is "the embodiment of the company" (primary liability) or who acts "within the scope of a function of management properly delegated" (vicarious liability).⁶ Although possible, such prosecutions are rare⁷ due to the complexities involved in proving the *mens rea* of the company.

While prosecution may be rare, it is still a matter of prosecutorial discretion. In 2015, the then Attorney-General of Singapore, VK Rajah, stated in an opinion-editorial that "[s]ignificant attention is also given to the culpability of corporations [...] especially if the offending conduct is institutionalised and developed into an established practice in an entity over time".⁸

In the PRC, the Amended Anti-Unfair Competition Law (AUCL) 2018 similarly provides at Article 7 that "bribery committed by a staff member of a business operator shall be deemed the conduct of the business operator, unless the business operator has evidence to prove that such acts of the staff member are unrelated to seeking business opportunities or competitive advantage for the business operator". The onus shifts to the operator to persuade prosecutors that they should not be held vicariously liable for employees' conduct. It is suggested that this signals a "paradigm shift" in Chinese corporate crime jurisprudence, and as a result, high-profile companies are outing their own executives with claims of bribery, precipitating criminal investigations.⁹

By shifting the onus onto the company, the regime creates an incentive for companies to develop robust anti-bribery and corruption policies and procedures. These developments are in line with US and UK laws, ¹⁰ and further implement the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Anti-Bribery Convention. ¹¹

In 2016, the International Organisation for Standardisation (ISO) published an anti-bribery management system (ISO 37001) providing a global "good practice" framework to assist companies in implementing, maintaining and improving compliance programmes.¹² Although helpful, following the ISO management system is not an automatic legal defence to bribery charges.

Apart from significant monetary penalties, in some jurisdictions, legal persons also face other punishments, including disqualification from public tender processes on findings of bribery and corruption.¹³

Role of financial institutions

Given the nature of bribery and corruption, financial institutions such as banks and companies dealing with securities, insurance and financial asset management are often

abused as intermediaries in corruption schemes.¹⁴ Due to the prevalence of such institutions, APAC jurisdictions have recognised the importance of appropriate regulation, supervision and associated reporting obligations within such financial institutions as a step towards preventing high-level corruption that would ordinarily go undetected.

With a view to conforming to an international standard, the Asia/Pacific Group (APG) on Money Laundering, established by the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) Asia Secretariat, works to ensure the adoption, implementation and enforcement of internationally accepted Anti-Money Laundering and Counter Terrorism Finance (AML/CTF) financing standards as set out in the FATF Forty Recommendations and the FATF Eight Special Recommendations. ¹⁵ In addition, most APAC jurisdictions have adhered to the International Organisation of Securities Commissions (IOSCO) standards which outline 38 principles of securities regulation based on the objectives of: protecting investors; ensuring a fair, efficient and transparent market; and reducing systemic risk. ¹⁶ As a result, across an increasing number of APAC jurisdictions, financial institutions are required to report suspicious or threshold transactions.

As of 1 July 2017, financial institutions in the PRC including banks, securities and insurance companies, along with other entities determined and announced by the People's Bank of China, are required to report large-sum and suspicious transactions to the China Anti-Money Laundering Monitoring and Analysis Centre (CAMLMAC).¹⁷ The large-sum transaction threshold is a cash transaction reaching RMB 50,000 or, if the client is a natural person, a cross-border transfer between bank accounts reaching RMB 200,000.¹⁸

Other APAC jurisdictions, such as Australia, also enforce the reporting of threshold transactions. AUSTRAC, the Australian financial intelligence body, has conducted external audits¹⁹ and sought enforcement action against financial institutions. For example, AUSTRAC has previously issued infringement notices (i.e. a fine), such as the AUD 1,247,400 infringement notice to a money transfer business for failing to report international fund transfers.²⁰ Alternatively, AUSTRAC negotiates and accepts enforceable undertakings, such as that received from PayPal.²¹ The primary concern was PayPal's systems, controls and governance in relation to its international funds transfer instructions reporting. Chief Executive Officer, Nicole Rose PSM, reiterated all business' AML/CTF systems play a part "in protecting Australia's financial system from criminal exploitation".²² Additionally, in Australia, "cash dealers", including solicitors, have distinct obligations to report threshold cash transactions reaching AUD 10,000.²³

Within the APAC region, there is also an increased focus on financial institutions implementing "know-your-customer" (KYC) policies and practices in an effort to combat financial crime. In 2015, Laos enacted the Law on Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Financing of Terrorism (AML/CFT Law) which requires reporting units, both in the financial sector and non-financial sector institutions, to comply with KYC and customer due diligence processes as prescribed. Reporting units must, amongst other things: request identification papers; ensure that customer business operations accord with business operation records (e.g. accurate sources of funds and properties); and keep detailed and accurate records. In 2016, the Lao government passed the Agreement on KYC and Customer Due Diligence, expanding on the AML/CFT Law, "in order to strictly implement the work of AMLCTF at the reporting unit level".²⁴

As a point of difference, Hong Kong aimed to open virtual banks by the end of 2019. As at 31 August 2023, a total of eight banks had received licences to operate through the Hong Kong Monetary Authority.²⁵ It is important to note that virtual banks are subject to the same AML/CFT requirements as their bricks-and-mortar counterparts.²⁶ They must also comply with the KYC requirements. Although many of these standards may need to be revised to

accommodate the challenges associated with online banking, the virtual banking sector is at an advantage in its ability to integrate new and improving technologies into such systems.

The importance of uniform (or at least consistent) approaches to traditional and digital financial institutions is increased as governments and institutions cooperate across borders, such as is demonstrated by the joint project between the Bank of the Lao PDR and the National Bank of Cambodia to facilitate cross-border transactions between the two jurisdictions, including the development of a new digital current infrastructure to connect Cambodia's digital currency (Bakong) to Lao DPR's national payment network (Lapnet).²⁷

<u>Structural change – E-government</u>

Given that corruption and bribery are caused by systemic weakness,²⁸ there is a great need to strengthen both regulatory and enforcement provisions. In order to do so, any changes need to be aimed at enhancing the structural integrity and transparency of various administrations.

The use of information and communication technologies (ICT), also known as "E-government", has been rapidly growing over at least the past three decades.²⁹ A positive impact of E-government is viewed by many as reducing the opportunities for bribery and corruption in a significant way.³⁰ One study indicates that a country's 1% increase in the United Nations (UN) E-Government Development Index may contribute to a 1.17% decrease in corruption.³¹ It does so by ensuring that transactions are depersonalised, thereby limiting opportunities for individuals to interfere with the standardised process. With a greater focus on automation, E-government also reduces the risk of discretionary decision-making and ensures that alterations or bypasses can be tracked.³²

E-government processes have been adopted by many APAC jurisdictions. For example, in Korea, citizens can monitor in real time the progress of applications for licences online,³³ while Pakistan has plans to implement e-procurement "in all areas of the public"³⁴ and digitise key socio-economic sectors, including a national e-commerce gateway with the State Bank of Pakistan.³⁵ The E-Government Development Index by the UN sets out that the most common services provided online included business registration and licensing, income tax submissions, and building and environmental permits.³⁶

Extended jurisdictions

Jurisdictions must also be aware of foreign corruption statutes and their extra-territorial impact. Of course, in this respect, no corruption overview would be complete without mentioning the omnipotent *Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 1977* (United States) (FCPA), the provisions of which apply to companies listed on the US Securities Exchange Commission, legal or natural persons who have their principal place of business in the US, and any foreign legal or natural persons suspected of involvement in criminal activity while in US territory, to name only a few. Notably, under the FCPA, the conduct of one individual is enough to bring US jurisdiction over non-US subsidiaries, resulting in an unprecedented extra-territorial extension of legal jurisdiction.

As part of this extended jurisdiction, in 2022, the US Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) took action that saw eight companies subjected to enforcement action, including KT Corporation, the largest South Korean Telecommunications company who agreed to a USD 6.3 million settlement in relation to improper payments made to government officials in Korea and Vietnam.³⁷ At the time of writing this chapter, seven companies have been subjected to enforcement action so far in 2023,³⁸ including two US-based companies (3M Company and Koninklijke Philips) in relation to each of their China-based subsidiaries (USD 6.5 million and USD 62 million, respectively).³⁹

Although, APAC was once considered a primary target of FCPA investigations, with approximately 115 investigations in Asia in 2015 (more than double the number of investigations in any other region),⁴⁰ there appears to have been a shift to Latin America, with this latter region being implicated in approximately 50% of schemes in both 2021 and 2022.41 Notwithstanding this shift, the APAC region is still a key locus point for such investigations, with Asia being implicated in approximately 25% of the schemes in the same period⁴² and China being the jurisdiction where the most bribes subject to FCPA enforcement actions have reportedly been paid (76 of the 326 actions reported by Stanford Law School) since the FCPA's enactment, joined by India (23) and Indonesia (22) in the top 10.43 There are multiple factors for this, including that most multinational groups have commercial operations in China and many go to market through third-party intermediaries (which is a significant source of risk under the FCPA) due to the PRC's size. There are also indications that the APAC is such a locus due to longstanding cultural and business practices in parts of the APAC region that are in contravention of the FCPA, and that until recently were not sanctioned in APAC jurisdictions, or are still not sanctioned.⁴⁴ For example, in some APAC jurisdictions, many companies are still expected to (directly or indirectly) make informal payments to government officials in order to ensure contracts are secured to ensure that the company has access to the necessary resources, to attract business or to sell products, such as in Vietnam where US foreign investors rely on local staff who undertake this "normal practice". 45 Surprisingly, within the APAC region in 2020, 47.8% of firms made informal payments to public officials in order to "get things done".46

As a point of distinction, "facilitating" payments which are made to foreign officials to further, or expedite, the performance of their duties are exempt under the FCPA. These payments, however, remain controversial and there is no clarity regarding how such payments would be interpreted by US authorities.

Cross-jurisdictional coordination and collaboration

Established networks

The APAC region demonstrates its commitment to cooperation in fighting corruption and bribery through a number of longstanding law enforcement and financial intelligence agencies. These multi-agency collaborations are tasked with combatting transnational crime (with a focus on financial crime) and promoting international standards of regulation and enforcement. Below are just a few examples of such agencies:

- The Pacific Transnational Crime Network (PTCN) was established in 2002 and is a policeled criminal intelligence and investigation entity. It has 22 members including: Australia (Australian Federal Police); New Zealand (New Zealand Police); Samoa (Samoa Police Service); and the Solomon Islands (Royal Solomon Islands Police Force).⁴⁷
- 2. The Egmont Group of Financial Intelligence Units is a global network of 170 Units committed to collaboration and information exchange to strengthen information-sharing mechanisms among its members to combat money laundering, terrorism financing, and associated predicate crimes. There are 29 APAC members, including: Australia (Australian Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre (AUSTRAC)); Hong Kong (Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Joint Financial Intelligence Unit (JFIU)); Indonesia (Indonesian Financial Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre (PPATK)); and Thailand (Anti-Money Laundering Office (AMLO)). 49
- 3. The Asia Pacific Group on Money Laundering (APG) consists of 42 member jurisdictions, 11 of which are permanent members of the associate FATF.⁵⁰ The APG is dedicated to examining and developing measures to combat money laundering.⁵¹

In 2001, 23 countries of the APAC jointly developed an Anti-Corruption Action Plan within the framework of the Asian Development Bank (ADB) and the OECD Anti-Corruption Initiative for Asia and the Pacific.⁵² The plan seeks commitment from governments to cooperate and curb corruption within the APAC to combat bribery and money laundering and promote public sector integrity. Membership now stands at 34 countries.⁵³

Information sharing

Despite the existence of these multi-agency networks, coordination and collaboration remain complex and at times restricted. This is best exemplified in the area of information and data sharing.

Mutual Legal Assistance treaties

Formal requests for information are made by way of Mutual Legal Assistance (MLA) requests. Such requests are made pursuant to bilateral and/or multilateral treaties between signatory countries. In order for MLA requests to be made and granted, signatory countries must have incorporated the treaties into their respective domestic laws.

Multilateral treaties to which APAC jurisdictions are signatories include the United Nations Convention against Corruption (UNCAC) and the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organised Crime (UNTOC). In addition, Brunei, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam are signatories to the Southeast Asian Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Treaty (MLAT).

Bilateral MLA treaties between individual jurisdictions are also popular. For example, a bilateral treaty exists between Hong Kong and the PRC. Additionally, Australia is a party to over 25 bilateral MLA treaties with countries such as Canada, Ecuador, Italy, the Republic of Korea, the United States and Vietnam.⁵⁴ The advantage of such bilateral agreements is that information can be kept confidential between parties to the agreement.

Although formal MLA requests are made pursuant to such treaties, any country can make an MLA request to another for assistance, including a request for the provision of information. Assistance is provided on the understanding of reciprocity – that the providing country will receive assistance should the need arise.

While MLA requests provide a convenient avenue for information sharing, they also come with a number of issues. The request processes usually suffer from lengthy delays as well as a lack of coordination and sharing of resources between agencies.⁵⁵ A UN study revealed that responses to formal MLA requests were reported to be in the order of months rather than days.⁵⁶ By this time, important ephemeral electronic evidence could be lost or destroyed.

Aside from these formal requests, the APAC jurisdictions also rely on informal assistance requests to foreign governments or other providers. The downside to such requests is that they may not be legally enforceable and turn on the willingness of countries to assist voluntarily.⁵⁷ In 2014, 13% of foreign bribery cases were brought to the attention of law enforcement authorities through the use of formal and informal MLA requests.⁵⁸

Other methods of request

As an alternative to MLA requests, different sectors are developing their own informationsharing channels, including the addition of regulators and enforcement authorities within the financial sector.⁵⁹ Typically, these alternative channels are developed under "soft law" including action plans, resolutions and bilateral or multilateral Memoranda of Understanding (MOU). Many jurisdictions within the APAC region have adopted these alternative channels of information sharing.

The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA), which is the central banking institution responsible for Hong Kong's financial stability, integrity and international status, has

entered into multiple MOUs and other formal cooperation agreements with APAC banking supervisory authorities. Some of these authorities include the National Bank of Cambodia, the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority, and the China Banking and Insurance Regulatory Commission. Arrangements such as these enable the HKMA and other authorities to share and exchange supervisory information (to the extent they are permitted under law) and consult one another regarding cross-border issues, all while ensuring any shared information remains confidential.

APAC jurisdictions such as Australia, Hong Kong and Japan are also signatories to the Multilateral Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Consultation and Cooperation and the Exchange of Information (MMOU). International ordinary or associate members of IOSCO are eligible to apply to sign the MMOU. Out of 159 eligible members, 129 were MMOU signatories as of August 2023.⁶⁰

The MMOU sets out the specific requirements for:

- 1. what information can be exchanged and how to do so;
- 2. the legal capacity to compel someone to produce information;
- 3. the types of information that one can be compelled to produce;
- 4. the legal capacity for sharing information; and
- 5. the permissible use of that information.⁶¹

Under the MMOU, securities regulators can provide information and assistance, including information identifying the beneficial owner and controller of a company or an account. In relation to transactions, they may identify the amount purchased or sold, the time and price of the transaction, and the entity that handled the transaction.

In addition to MOUs, in 2018, the US passed the Clarifying Lawful Overseas Use of Data (CLOUD) Act to expedite access to electronic information held by US-based global service providers. The CLOUD Act permits foreign governments to enter into bilateral agreements with the US whereby foreign law enforcement authorities can make requests directly to providers, as an alternative to MLA requests. CLOUD Act requests are conditional on reciprocity; that is, the foreign jurisdiction must allow the US to request electronic data from its own service providers.⁶² This has led certain jurisdictions to sign agreements with the US, such as Australia who signed the Australia-US CLOUD Act Agreement in December 2021, which was approved for ratification in December 2022.⁶³ At the time of writing, no other APAC jurisdiction had signed such an agreement.⁶⁴

Data protection and transfers

With the rapid technological advancements in today's society, along with the explosive use of social media in a professional context, there has been a dramatic transformation in the way in which business is conducted. These changes inevitably impact access to information, including data protection and cross-border transfers. The APAC jurisdictions are no exception. For example, in the PRC, a vast amount of sensitive information is communicated using the application WeChat, a messaging platform. The increasing popularity and prevalence of using message platforms for business communication requires a reconsideration of the laws on business record retention for the purposes of investigation. The technology transformation and updates may also lead to the loss of data which creates hurdles for preserving contextual information of certain business transactions.

Indeed, in March 2019, the US Department of Justice (DOJ) announced revisions to its FCPA Corporate Enforcement Policy requiring companies to implement "appropriate guidance and controls" over these types of communications in the event of a US investigation into a Chinese company, or Chinese subsidiary of a multinational company.⁶⁵

Although reform is occurring, many jurisdictions are conflicted in their approach to data transfer. In 2018, the PRC enacted the International Criminal Judicial Assistance Law (ICJA), which is essentially a "blocking statute" for international assistance. Under the ICJA, individuals based or working in China cannot provide assistance in foreign criminal proceedings without first obtaining approval from the Chinese government. Approval is needed to disclose evidence located in China to overseas law enforcement authorities. A resulting difficulty is that multinational companies can only comply with foreign production orders after government approval. If consent is not forthcoming, the company is forced to choose between breaching Chinese law and being held in contempt of a foreign court.

An example of such a choice can be seen in a US appeals court decision, where three Chinese banks were held in contempt for refusing to comply with subpoenas in a US investigation into the violation of international sanctions on North Korea, specifically the movement of tens of millions of dollars. According to the court file, the three banks said that the Chinese government ordered them not to provide the requested records. The first instance Judge, District of Columbia Chief Judge Beryl Howell, dismissed the banks' argument that the Chinese government requires an MLA request for records in US criminal investigations, citing China's abysmal compliance record with such requests.

Article 177 of the revised PRC Securities Law compounds the effect of the ICJA in the particular area of securities law. Article 177 prohibits non-Chinese securities regulators from conducting investigations within China and prevents Chinese entities from providing information to such regulators without the approval of the China Securities Regulatory Commission or other competent departments. The PRC also relies on the Law on Guarding State Secrets of the People's Republic of China (State Secrets Law), revised in 2010. The State Secrets Law prohibits the transfer of state secrets outside China and violators are subject to criminal penalties. "State secrets" are generally held to include any data or information that is related to the following:

- 1. major policy decisions on state affairs;
- 2. national defence:
- 3. diplomatic activities;
- 4. national economic and social development;
- 5. science and technology;
- 6. state security; and
- 7. other matters that are classified by the national department.⁶⁹

Personal data and privacy protection is reinforced by the implementation of China's Personal Information Protection Law (PIPL), effective from 1 November 2021. The PIPL is China's first comprehensive legislation imposing restrictions and obligations in relation to the data transfer with extraterritorial reach. In that regard, multinational companies may wish to consider developing stricter internal compliance policies prohibiting the use of message apps under the jurisdiction of Chinese law for business-related discussions so as to avoid non-compliance risks under other jurisdictions caused by limitations of data transfer.

The rise of the ethical business

In 2015, the then Attorney-General of Singapore, VK Rajah, opined that:

"[T]he enforcement of laws and regulation alone, however, is insufficient. The fight against financial crime in Singapore also requires a spirit of compliance that guides behaviour. Without the prevalence of this spirit of compliance, no enforcement regime, no matter how competent, can avoid being inundated and overwhelmed – even, perhaps, to the point of becoming dysfunctional."⁷¹

This is not an idea singular to Singapore. Throughout the APAC region, the public and private sectors must, at the very least, be perceived to proactively strengthen anti-corruption enforcement laws and improve mechanisms of investigation. Additionally, they must be seen to take steps to minimise potential liabilities.

According to a 2017 survey from Transparency International, 50% of people in the APAC region said that their government was doing "a bad job" in the fight against corruption.⁷² This is perhaps unsurprising when, at the time of the survey, one in four people in the region had paid a bribe to access public services in the previous 12 months.⁷³

Since then, Transparency International has ranked 180 countries according to their Corruption Perceptions Index (CPI) which is based on their perceived levels of public sector corruption, according to experts and business people. Each country is given a score between zero (highly corrupt) and 100 (very clean). In 2022, more than two-thirds of countries (68%) scored below 50 and the average score was a shamefully low 43, with APAC's average being two above that at 45.74 In spite of multiple commitments, countries have not made significant progression in anti-corruption in the last 11 years.

However, a number of APAC jurisdictions including Australia, Hong Kong, Japan, New Zealand and Singapore scored within the top 20 countries. New Zealand and Singapore were in the top five, with scores of 88 and 83, respectively. North Korea was the only APAC jurisdiction that scored within the bottom 20 countries, with Afghanistan increasing its score from 16 to 24.75

The importance of addressing corruption cannot be understated. For the past five years, estimates of the annual global cost of corruption are somewhere in the range of 5% of global GDP or USD 3.6 trillion in corruption and bribes. It is also, according to the UN, one of the biggest impediments to eliminating poverty and hunger and to improving education, infrastructure and health. Given the global cost, it is therefore imperative that APAC jurisdictions harness the "spirit of compliance".

In Japan, regulators are attempting to harness this spirit by putting company compliance programmes at the forefront of the private sector agenda. In 2018, the Japan Exchange Regulation published Principles for Preventing Corporate Scandals, following a number of corporate scandals emerging in listed companies. Although these Principles are not legally binding and a failure to abide by them will not lead to any adverse consequences, listed companies are expected to implement the Principles as a means of self-discipline. Furthermore, management are expected to demonstrate integrity and leadership in respect of any compliance issues. ⁷⁹

The 2019 OECD Working Group on Bribery Report recognised the positive achievements that Japan made, in particular, the implementation of an effective anti-money laundering framework is proven to be successful in detecting the foreign bribery activities. 80 Notwithstanding, the OECD also identified that enforcement of its foreign bribery offence was at a low level, 81 and this finding continued into at least 2021 where the Working Group expressed concern about "Japan's weak enforcement of its anti-bribery offense". 82 Despite particular persons continuing to be identified in the foreign bribery allegations list, the OECD also reported an absence of "noticeable impact in actual prosecutions", 83 and there have been limited (and minimal) other sanctions imposed. 84 In saying this, media reports indicate high-profile anti-bribery enforcement action are on the horizon. 85

There is also evidence, within other APAC countries, of the introduction of such compliance programmes. In the PRC, developments in anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws have been rapid due to trade tensions, although it can be argued that these changes also represent expected reforms in the area.⁸⁶

In April 2021, the Procurator-General of the Supreme People's Procuratorate (SPP) implemented a *Pilot Program on Corporate Compliance Reform* (Pilot Program), by which the SPP would seek compliance commitments from enterprises, prior to pursuing prosecution.⁸⁷ Correspondingly, the Guidance on the Establishment of Third-Party Supervision and Evaluation Mechanism for Compliance of Enterprises Involved in the Case (for Trial Implementation), was issued in June 2021, and the Opinions on Further Promoting the Investigation of Accepted and Active Bribes Together, was issued in September 2021. The Pilot Program and Guidance have strengthened the investigation of commercial bribery violations and mark a shift in enforcement approach. According to an SPP press release, between March 2021 and June 2022 there had been 2,382 corporate compliance cases, of which 1,584 adopted third-party supervision and assessment mechanisms *in lieu* of prosecutions.⁸⁸ The PRC Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, as well as other Chinese authorities and major Chinese state-owned enterprises, have each implemented their own "blacklist" system, by which entities involved in corruption or bribery related activities will be restricted (depending on the system).

As a result of these developments, multinational companies operating out of China are more proactive in implementing compliance programmes, internal audits, and risk assessments to identify potential liabilities and develop strategies to mitigate them. In addition to instilling a culture of compliance, companies are subject to new reporting regimes aimed at facilitating cooperation and collaboration with law enforcement bodies and offering a reprieve from increasingly severe penalties.

In order to foster the "spirit of compliance", general reporting obligations are used widely across the APAC region. In Singapore, a "recognised market operator" must, after becoming aware of a financial irregularity or other matter which might affect its ability to discharge its financial obligations, notify the relevant authority as soon as practicable. ⁸⁹ The operator must also submit periodic reports and provide any assistance the authority requires for the performance of the authority's functions and duties. ⁹⁰ Should the operator not comply with these requirements, it is guilty of an offence and liable on conviction to significant monetary penalties. ⁹¹

Other APAC countries go even further and actively incentivise reporting. Further, some jurisdictions have been known to offer cash rewards. For example, Nepal authorises the provision of an appropriate reward, by the investigating authority, to a person assisting with inquiries, investigations, or the collection of evidence relating to corruption. ⁹² In addition to these incentives, some APAC jurisdictions grant immunity from prosecution. Under these types of schemes, entities and individuals may be absolved from criminal responsibility for participation in corruption and/or bribery if they disclose the act and persons involved.

Such schemes are not entirely new and have been piloted in the UK, the US and Singapore. In 2021, the UK Serious Fraud Office (SFO) had entered into its ninth Deferred Prosecution Agreement (DPA) in relation to disclosed bribery and corruption offences. Since June 2016, there have been 16 declinations for bribery offences under the FCPA issued by the US DOJ, including most recently in March 2023 to Corsa Coal Corporation from which there was evidence of payments totalling USD 4.8 million to Egyptian government officials in return for USD 143 million in coal contracts (and USD 32.7 million in profits).

For Singapore, the scheme represents a departure from enforcement against individuals.⁹⁵ Under the Criminal Justice Reform Act which was brought into force on 31 October 2018, there is a formal framework for DPAs, which has at least one known use in respect of Goldman Sachs (Singapore) Pte. in October 2020.⁹⁶ Companies are encouraged to cooperate with the

public prosecution office by satisfying certain conditions and requirements in exchange for amnesty. Requirements may include production of documentary evidence, providing assistance with investigations against former managers and directors or undertaking corporate reform measures.⁹⁷

On 23 October 2020, the detailed guidelines of DPA operations have been added to the updated SFO's Operational Handbook as a new chapter, which incorporates existing DPA Code of Practice and outlines the procedural rules in terms of the DPA negotiation processes, disclosure obligations as well as the penalty calculations.

Despite a similar scheme being contemplated for at least the past six years in Australia, there is waning support for a DPA scheme. The Attorney-General's Department has twice introduced legislative bills that included, amongst other reforms, DPA, being the *Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2017* and the *Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019*. Both lapsed. The 2019 Bill was substantively reintroduced in June 2023 by the *Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Foreign Bribery) Bill 2023*. Although the 2023 Bill retains "dishonest" practices and still borrows from the UK model, provisions relating to a DPA scheme were removed. It appears to have been excluded because of a concern that it creates two tiers of justice where a company may be able to negotiate, where others would feel "the full force of the law".98 Therefore, any DPA scheme would require additional reform in the future, and this was not actively being contemplated at the time of writing.

The era of the whistleblower

Where public bodies or companies engage in criminal behaviour, it is usually those within the organisation who are best placed to suspect such behaviour or to know the nature and extent of the criminal activity. Unfortunately, the fear of retaliation remains a major deterrent for whistleblowers. Given the importance of whistleblowers, it is imperative that legal and physical protections are implemented to ensure that individuals have the necessary confidence required to come forward. This includes feeling assured that their report will be acted on, that the entity or individual they report to is serious about addressing corruption and/or mismanagement, that their complaint will be treated confidentially and that they will not face reprisal, whether it be prosecution, dismissal from employment or physical harm.

In recent years, there has been a significant positive cultural shift toward whistleblowers and the need for their protection. In a recent 2022 survey on whistleblowing in the APAC region, 41% of business leaders reported an increase in whistleblower reports over 2021–2022, with 41% reporting that fraud and corruption was regularly reported. ⁹⁹ It is internationally accepted that whistleblower policy and practice must be two-pronged; that is, proactive in changing culture while providing a series of protections and incentives. ¹⁰⁰ Although the intention is unified, protections vary across the APAC jurisdictions. In some countries such as Japan and the PRC, whistleblowing is at the forefront of the legal and political agenda, whereas in others such as Hong Kong, the express protections are limited.

In Hong Kong, the current regime offers piecemeal protection for whistleblowers, as there are no overarching whistleblowing laws.¹⁰¹ To gain protection, a whistleblower must rely on piecemeal employment, anti-corruption and/or criminal laws which offer a limited scope of protection.¹⁰² For example, although a person is liable to criminal prosecution if they disclose a whistleblower's identity or information that could lead to the identity of a whistleblower, the lack of specific whistleblower laws makes the subject rather ambiguous. It is for this reason that Hong Kong lags behind other major business jurisdictions, and why a legal

framework that supports whistleblower confidentiality is imperative. Despite the current legislative situation, in the 2022 APAC Survey, 61% of respondents in Hong Kong reported an increase in whistleblower cases, 103 suggesting the social impetus for such protections is there. The Recommended Best Practice in the Corporate Governance Code has been updated by the Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Ltd and the updated Code has taken effect since 1 January 2022 which asks the issuers to develop a whistleblowing policy to enable employees and third-parties to raise any concerns about the potential non-compliance. 104

In India, the Whistleblowers Protection Act (WBPA) was enacted to safeguard against whistleblower victimisation. Under the Act, the Central Vigilance Commission (CVC), designated by the government, is empowered to receive confidential complaints. The CVC does, however, maintain discretion as to whether the identity of the whistleblower remains confidential.

Where confidentiality cannot be assured, protection of the whistleblower's rights and security and adequate incentives must follow. For example, in Malaysia, ¹⁰⁵ whistleblowers are exempted from both civil and criminal charges where information is provided in good faith. A similar regime is adopted in Singapore. ¹⁰⁶ Additionally, Japan and the PRC currently outlaw detrimental treatment of whistleblowers in the workplace. Within some APAC jurisdictions, whistleblowers may also be entered into witness protection programmes when their wellbeing or safety is at risk.

Jurisdictions are also moving to ensure that comprehensive protection regimes exist across the public and private sectors. In Australia, a comprehensive protection regime already exists for the public sector under the Public Interest Disclosure Act 2013. As of 1 July 2019, the whistleblower protection regime under the Corporations Act 2013 was expanded to provide greater protection. Additionally, the Treasury Laws Amendment (Enhancing Whistleblower Protections) Act 2019 was brought into effect on 1 January 2020, requiring certain companies (public, large proprietary, registrable superannuation entities) to implement clear and accessible whistleblower policies.

Grass-roots activism

The rapid development of whistleblower protections would not and does not occur without the attention of and pressure from the public. High-profile cases such as the Edward Snowden revelations, WikiLeaks scandal, Commonwealth Bank of Australia financial planning advice investigations and Chinese pharmaceutical company bribery cases (*GlaxoSmithKline*) have all fostered public discussion, and garnered public support for legislative reforms.

The clandestine and systemic nature of bribery and corruption means that enforcement authorities must rely on their citizens as a source of information and a means by which misconduct can be detected and prevented. APAC jurisdictions are thus increasingly harnessing the efforts of the public, the media, trade unions and other non-governmental players. For example, in Bangladesh, Transparency International, a grass-roots organisation, has established local voluntary watchdog committees across some 45 locations that work on local corruption issues.¹⁰⁷ They do so by providing citizens with information and advice, undertaking monitoring activities, and publicly reporting on corruption.¹⁰⁸

In India, the Children's Movement for Civil Awareness (CMCA) established school-based "Civic Clubs" that run socially conscious programmes for students on civic values, active citizenship, urban local government, and rights and responsibilities, educating young people about the widespread impact of corruption. 109

Conclusion

Jurisdictions across the APAC region have taken steps to increase awareness of corruption and strengthen legal and regulatory frameworks. It is telling that the aforementioned are only a few of the developments and challenges facing the APAC region in fighting corruption. Others include integrity and transparency in public procurement, facilitating confiscation and asset recovery across jurisdictions, and addressing freedom-of-information issues.

There are also many varied definitions of corruption, and standards in approaching bribery and corruption, across the different jurisdictions. It is imperative for any entity seeking to work or invest in the APAC region to be well abreast of the local regulatory regime, and the rapid developments in corruption laws, both regional and foreign.

* * *

Endnotes

- 1. Criminal Code Act 1995 (Cth) ss 12.2-3.
- 2. Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019 (Cth), [87]–[90].
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019 (Cth). See also Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019 (2020), 13.
- 4. Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2023 (Cth), s 8. See also Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019 (Cth), [99]–[101].
- 5. Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2023 (Cth), See also Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crime) Bill 2019 (Cth), [102].
- 6. See the Singaporean decision *Tom Reck Security Services Pte Ltd v Public Prosecutor* (2001) 2 SGHC 72.
- 7. On rarity in general, see commentary such as Drew & Napier LLC, *Anti-Corruption* 2023: Singapore (Chambers and Partners, 24 November 2022) https://practiceguides.chambers.com/practice-guides/anti-corruption-2023/singapore (accessed 29 August 2023), 3.3.
- 8. VK Rajah, "Financial crime: Leaders can instil spirit of compliance", *Business Times*, 4 November 2015.
- 9. Dora W Wang, Michael Lowell, Peter Witherington and Jessica Tian, "China: A New Normal Amid Rising Trade Tensions" in *GIR Insight Asia-Pacific Investigations Review 2020* (London: Law Business Research Limited, 2019), 96.
- 10. Bribery Act 2010 (UK), s 7; Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 1977 (United States of America) 15 U.S.C. ss 78dd-1, 78dd-2, and 78dd-3.
- 11. OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions.
- 12. International Organisation for Standardisation and United Nations Industrial Development Organization, *ISO 37001:2016 Anti-bribery management systems a practical guide* (2016).
- 13. Including the World Bank, the United States and the European Union. For a discussion on the efficacy of this punishment in the Australian context, see: Olivia Dixon, "The

Efficacy of Australia Adopting a Debarment Regime in Public" (2021) 49(1) Federal Law Review 122 (https://doi.org/10.1177/0067205X20973478).

- 14. "Anti-Corruption Policies in Asia and the Pacific: Progress in Legal and Institutional Reform in 25 Countries", *ADB/OECD Anti-Corruption Initiative for Asia and the Pacific* (2007), 28.
- 15. "APG History and Background", Asia/Pacific Group on Money Laundering, accessed 14 August 2020, https://www.apgml.org/about-us/page.aspx?p=91ce25ec-db8a-424c-90 18-8b d1f6869162; also "Asia/Pacific Group on Money Laundering (APG)", Financial Action Task Force, accessed 14/ August 2020, https://www.fatf-gafi.org/pages/asiapaci ficgrouponmoneylaunderingapg.html
- 16. IOSCO, Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation (May 2017).
- 17. Administrative Measures for the Financial Institutions' Report of Large-sum Transactions and Suspicious Transactions (Laws of the People's Republic of China) (30 December 2016).
- 18. See commentary such as King & Wood Mallesons, Anti-Money Laundering Laws and Regulations China (ICLG, 20 June 2023) https://iclg.com/practice-areas/anti-money-laundering-laws-and-regulations/china; National Crime Agency, Chinese Underground Banking and "Daigou" (October 2019) https://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/who-we-are/publications/445-chinese-underground-banking/file (accessed 18 August 2023), 2.
- 19. See, e.g., AUSTRAC, "AUSTRAC finalises external audit of Bell Financial Group" (AUSTRAC, 30 June 2023).
- 20. AUSTRAC, *Infringement Notice Section 184(1) of the Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006* (State Street Bank and Trust Company (ABN 70 062 819 630) 14 September 2020), [10].
- 21. Enforceable Undertaking to the Chief Executive Officer of the Australian Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre for the purposes of section 197 of the Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006 by PayPal Australia Pty Ltd (16 March 2023), https://www.austrac.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-03/Enforceable%20Undertaking%20-%20PayPal%20Australia.pdf (accessed 20 August 2023); AUSTRAC, "AUSTRAC accepts enforceable undertaking from PayPal" (AUSTRAC, 17 March 2023).
- 22. AUSTRAC, "AUSTRAC accepts enforceable undertaking from PayPal" (AUSTRAC, 17 March 2023).
- 23. Financial Transaction Reports Act 1988 (Cth) s. 15A.
- 24. Lao People's Democratic Republic Agreement on Know Your Customers and Customer Due Diligence (15 January 2016); also Lao People's Democratic Republic Decree of the President of the Lao People's Democratic Republic on the Promulgation of the Law on Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Financing of Terrorism (4 February 2015).
- 25. Hong Kong Monetary Authority, "List of virtual banks" (31 August 2023) Hong Kong Monetary Authority Virtual Banks (https://www.hkma.gov.hk) (accessed 1 September 2023).
- 26. See, e.g., "Ongoing Supervision" (1 September 2023) https://www.hkma.gov.hk/eng/key-functions/banking/banking-regulatory-and-supervisory-regime/virtual-banks/(accessed 1 September 2023).
- See, e.g., Fintech News Singapore, "Laos' Fintech Revolution is Still Bank-Led, For Now" (10 January 2023) https://fintechnews.sg/68354/laos/laos-fintech-revolution-isstill-bank-led-for-now/ (accessed 20 August 2023); Kang Sothear, "Cambodia, Laos launch KHQR-LAOQR cross-border payments" (21 August 2023, Khmer Times)

https://www.khmertimeskh.com/501345965/cambodia-laos-launch-khqr-laoqr-cross-border-payments/ (accessed 22 August 2023).

- 28. "Anti-Corruption Policies in Asia and the Pacific:", ADB/OECD, 1.
- 29. See, e.g., Ministry of the Interior and Safety (South Korea), What's New (Video Clip: Koreas E-government Best Practices) (31 May 2017) https://www.mois.go.kr/eng/bbs/type002/commonSelectBoardArticle.do%3Bjsessionid=PTPZDnGgLPjdh2AnbcK1SpaecmYQgwE1kXqXdvl0PNzztzBY9UBkeUdb9AeKhske.mopwas52_servlet_engine1?bbsId=BBSMSTR_000000000295&nttId=58535 (accessed 3 September 2023).
- See, e.g., "New perspectives in e-government and the prevention of corruption", Basel Institute on Governance Working Paper 23 (July 2017); Elkhan Richard Sadik-Zada, Andrea Gatto & Ibrahim Niftiyev (2022) E-government and petty corruption in public sector service delivery, *Technology Analysis & Strategic Management*, DOI: 10.1080/09537325.2022.2067037.
- 31. "New perspectives in e-government and the prevention of corruption", Basel Institute on Governance Working Paper 23 (July 2017), 9.
- 32. "New perspectives in e-government and the prevention of corruption", Basel Institute on Governance Working Paper 23 (July 2017), 9.
- 33. Ministry of the Interior and Safety (South Korea), What's New (Video Clip: Koreas E-government Best Practices) (31 May 2017) https://www.mois.go.kr/eng/bbs/type002/commonSelectBoardArticle.do%3Bjsessionid=PTPZDnGgLPjdh2AnbcK1SpaecmYQgwE1kXqXdvl0PNzztzBY9UBkeUdb9AeKhske.mopwas52_servlet_engine1?bbsId=BBSMSTR_000000000295&nttId=58535 (accessed 3 September 2023).
- 34. Ministry of IT & Telecom (Pakistan), Digital Pakistan Policy (22 My 2018), https://moib.gov.pk/Downloads/Policy/DIGITAL_PAKISTAN_POLICY%2822-05-2018%29.pdf, 13.
- 35. Ministry of IT & Telecom (Pakistan), Digital Pakistan Policy (22 My 2018) https://moib.gov. pk/Downloads/Policy/DIGITAL_PAKISTAN_POLICY%2822-05-2018%29.pdf, 15. We also note that Pakistan has also, previously, restricted its tax department and introduced ICT in order to reduce contact between tax collectors and payers: "Anti-Corruption Policies in Asia and the Pacific", ADB/OECD, 13; Thomas Barnebeck Anderson, "E-Government as an anti-corruption strategy" (2009) 21(3) *Information Economics and Policy* 201.
- 36. UN E-Government Survey 2022 https://publicadministration.un.org/egovkb/en-us/Reports/UN-E-Government-Survey-2022, 26–27.
- 37. US Securities and Exchange Commission, "Largest South Korean Telecommunications Co. Agrees to Pay the SEC to Settle FCPA Charges" (Press Release, 17 February 2022) https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2022-30 (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 38. US Securities and Exchange Commission, SEC Enforcement Actions: FCPA Cases, https://www.sec.gov/enforce/sec-enforcement-actions-fcpa-cases (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 39. US Securities and Exchange Commission, SEC Enforcement Actions: FCPA Cases, https://www.sec.gov/enforce/sec-enforcement-actions-fcpa-cases (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 40. Lily Kuo, "Asia is becoming the global epicenter of corporate corruption", *Quartz*, 8 April 2015, accessed 29 August 2022, https://qz.com/378710/asia-is-becoming-the-global-epicenter-of-corporate-corruption.
- 41. Stanford Law School, Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Clearinghouse 2021 Year in Review, https://fcpa.stanford.edu/fcpac-reports/2021-fcpa-year-in-review.pdf, 4; Stanford Law School, Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Clearinghouse 2022 Year in Review, https://fcpa.stanford.edu/fcpac-reports/2022-fcpa-year-in-review.pdf, 4.

42. Stanford Law School, Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Clearinghouse 2021 Year in Review, https://fcpa.stanford.edu/fcpac-reports/2021-fcpa-year-in-review.pdf, 4; Stanford Law School, Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Clearinghouse 2022 Year in Review, https://fcpa.stanford.edu/fcpac-reports/2022-fcpa-year-in-review.pdf, 4.

- 43. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Clearinghouse and Sullivan & Comwell LLP, Heat Maps of Related Enforcement Actions (By Geography) (Stanford Law School, 2023) https://fcpa.stanford.edu/geography.html (accessed 1 September 2023).
- 44. The World Bank, Informal Payments to Public Officials (% of Firms) (2020), accessed 29 August 2020, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/IC.FRM.CORR.ZS?locations=Z4
- 45. See, e.g., John Frangos, "Vietnam: Compliance Risks" in *GIR Insight Asia-Pacific Investigations Review 2020* (London: Law Business Research Limited (2019), 186.
- 46. The World Bank, Informal Payments to Public Officials (% of Firms) (2020), https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/IC.FRM.CORR.ZS?locations=Z4 (accessed 29 August 2020).
- 47. Pacific Islands Chiefs of Police Secretariat, Pacific Transnational Crime Network, (2021) https://www.picp.co.nz/chiefs (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 48. Egmont Group, About The Egmont Group (2023), https://egmontgroup.org/about/ (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 49. Egmont Group, Members By Region (2023), https://egmontgroup.org/members-by-region/ (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 50. APG, Members & Observers (2023), https://apgml.org/members-and-observers/page. aspx?p=8c32704a-5829-4671-873c-7b5a23ced347 (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 51. "APG History and Background", Asia/Pacific Group on Money Laundering, https://www.apgml.org/about-us/page.aspx?p=91ce25ec-db8a-424c-9018-8bd1f6869162 (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 52. ADB/OECD Anti-Corruption Initiative for Asia and the Pacific, *Anti-Corruption Action Plan for Asia and the Pacific* https://www.oecd.org/daf/anti-bribery/anti-corruption-initiative-asia-pacific-action-plan.pdf (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 53. OECD, The Anti-corruption Initiative for Asia and the Pacific (2023), https://www.oecd.org/corruption/anti-corruption-initiative-for-asia-pacific.htm (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 54. "Australia's bilateral mutual assistance relationships", Attorney-General's Department, Australian government (November 2019), accessed 20 August 2023, https://www.ag.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-03/bilateral-treaties-on-mutual-assistance-incriminal-matters.pdf
- 55. Gillian Dell and Andrew McDevitt, "Exporting Corruption Progress Report 2018: Assessing Enforcement of the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention", Transparency International (2018), 16.
- 56. "Comprehensive Study on Cybercrime", United Nations (February 2013), xxv.
- 57. Gillian Dell and Andrew McDevitt, "Exporting Corruption Progress Report 2018: Assessing Enforcement of the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention", Transparency International (2018), 16.
- 58. OECD, "OECD Foreign Bribery Report, An Analysis of the Crime of Bribery of Foreign Public Officials" (OECD Publishing: 2014), 9.
- 59. Kyle Wombolt, Jeremy Birch and Christine Cuthbert, "The Long Arm of Law Enforcement in Multi-Jurisdictional Investigations", in *GIR Insight Asia-Pacific Investigations Review 2020* (London: Law Business Research Limited, 2019), 43.
- 60. International Organization of Securities Commissions, Signatories to Appendix A and Appendix B List, https://www.iosco.org/about/?subSection=mmou&subSection1=sig natories (accessed 20 August 2023).

61. International Organization of Securities Commissions, Multilateral Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Consultation and Cooperation and the Exchange of Information (2020), https://www.iosco.org/about/?subsection=mmou (accessed 20 August 2023).

- 62. "Promoting Public Safety, Privacy, and the Rule of Law Around the World: The Purpose and Impact of the CLOUD Act", White Paper, US Department of Justice (April 2019).
- 63. Joint Standing Committee on Treaties, Report 204 Agreement between the Government of Australia and the Government of the United States of America on Access to Electronic Data for the purposes of Countering Serious Crime (8 December 2022), https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/CloudActAgreement/Report/section?id=committees%2freportjnt%2f024997%2f80300 (accessed 22 August 2023).
- 64. The United States Department of Justice, Cloud Act Resources (8 March 2023), https://www.justice.gov/criminal-oia/cloud-act-resources (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 65. Wang, Lowell, Witherington and Tian, "China: A New Normal", 97.
- 66. Spencer S Hsu, "Chinese bank involved in probe on North Korean sanctions and money laundering faces financial "death penalty", *Washington Post*, 24 June 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/legal-issues/chinese-bank-involved-in-probe-on-north-korean-sanctions-and-money-laundering-faces-financial-death-penalty/2019/06/22/0ccef3ba-81be-11e9-bce7-40b4105f7ca0_story.html (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 67. Ranina Sanglap, "Three Chinese banks held in contempt by US court in North Korea sanction probe", S&P Global Market Intelligence, 25 June 2019, https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/trending/EEDYRsgzZbUv41mVLTsnDQ2 (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 68. Securities Law of the People's Republic of China, Chapter XI, article 177 (December 2019).
- 69. Law of the People's Republic of China on Guarding State Secrets, Chapter II, article 8 (1 October 2019).
- 70. See for a copy of the text and Mandarin to English translation: Stanford University, "Translation: Personal Information Protection Law of the People's Republic of China Effective Nov. 1, 2021" (Last Revision, 7 September 2021), https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/translation-personal-information-protection-law-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china-effective-nov-1-2021/ (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 71. VK Rajah, "Financial crime: Leaders can instil spirit of compliance", *Business Times*, 4 November 2015.
- 72. "People and Corruption: Asia Pacific Global Corruption Barometer", Transparency International, 7 March 2017, 11.
- 73. "People and Corruption: Asia Pacific Global Corruption Barometer", Transparency International, 7 March 2017, 14.
- 74. "Corruption Perceptions Index" (2022), Transparency International, https://images.transparencycdn.org/images/Report_CPI2022_English.pdf (accessed 30 August 2023) 3, 12.
- 75. "Corruption Perceptions Index" (2022), Transparency International, https://images.transparencycdn.org/images/Report_CPI2022_English.pdf (accessed 30 August 2023) 12.
- 76. See, e.g., The Commonwealth, *Curbing trillion-dollar cost of corruption 'more important than ever' says Secretary-General* (15 May 2023), https://thecommonwealth.org/news/curbing-trillion-dollar-cost-corruption-more-important-ever-commonwealth

(accessed 15 August 2023); S Johnson, "Corruption is costing the global economy \$3.6 trillion dollars every year", World Economic Forum, 13 December 2018, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/12/the-global-economy-loses-3-6-trillion-to-corruption-each-year-says-u-n (accessed 20 August 2023).

- 77. United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime, "Advisory Note: Mainstreaming Anti-Corruption into the Sustainable Development Agenda in the Pacific" (22 August 2023) https://www.undp.org/pacific/publications/advisory-note-mainstreaming-anti-corruption-sustainable-development-agenda-pacific#:~:text=August%2022%2C%20 2023,in%20society%20effectively%20and%20equitably (accessed 29 August 2023), 1; United Nations, "Corruption major impediment to advancing development, warn UN officials" (5 December 2009) https://news.un.org/en/story/2009/12/323742 (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 78. Japan Exchange Group, "Response to the Principles for Preventing Corporate Scandals" https://www.jpx.co.jp/english/corporate/governance/principle/ (accessed 20 August 2023). See also Japan Exchange Group, "Principles for Responding to Corporate Scandals" https://www.jpx.co.jp/english/regulation/listing/principle/ (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 79. Wendy Wyson, "Your Asia-Pacific Anti-Corruption Rundown", in *Corporate Compliance Insights*, 31 July 2018, accessed 29 August 2022, https://www.corporatecomplianceinsights.com/asia-pacific-anti-corruption-rundown; Japan Exchange Group, "Response to the Principles for Preventing Corporate Scandals" https://www.jpx.co.jp/english/corporate/governance/principle/ (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 80. OECD Working Group on Bribery, *Phase 4: Report on Japan* (3 July 2019) (adopted 27 June 2019, Directorate for Financial and Enterprise Affairs Working Group on Bribery in International Business Transactions, DAF/WGB(2019)13/FINAL) https://one.oecd.org/document/DAF/WGB(2019)13/FINAL/en/pdf
- 81. OECD Working Group on Bribery, *Phase 4: Report on Japan* (3 July 2019) (adopted 27 June 2019, Directorate for Financial and Enterprise Affairs Working Group on Bribery in International Business Transactions, DAF/WGB(2019)13/FINAL), https://one.oecd.org/document/DAF/WGB(2019)13/FINAL/en/pdf [18]–[19].
- 82. See, e.g., OECD Working Group on Bribery, *Implementing the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention Phase 4 Two-Year Follow-Up Report: Japan* (adopted 13 October 2021), 5 [2].
- 83. OECD Working Group on Bribery, *Implementing the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention Phase 4 Two-Year Follow-Up Report: Japan* (adopted 13 October 2021), 16.
- 84. See, e.g., OECD Working Group on Bribery, *Implementing the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention Phase 4 Two-Year Follow-Up Report: Japan* (adopted 13 October 2021), 14.
- 85. See, e.g., Mari Yamaguchi, "Japan prosecutors arrest ex-vice foreign minister in bribery case linked to wind power company" (8 September 2023, ABC News) https://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory/japan-prosecutors-arrest-vice-foreign-minister-bribery-case-102997065 (accessed 8 September 2023).
- 86. Wang, Lowell, Witherington and Tian, "China: A New Normal", 94.
- 87. SPP, 最高检下发工作方案 依法有序推进企业合规改革试点纵深发展第二期改革试点范围扩大至北京、浙江等十个地区 (8 April 2021), https://www.spp.gov.cn/xwfbh/wsfbt/202104/t20210408 515148.shtml#1 (accessed 23 August 2023).
- 88. SPP, 深化典型案例示范指引 推进涉案企业合规改革——最高人民检察院第四检察厅负责人就发布第三批涉案企业合规典型案例答记者问 (10 August 2022) https://www.spp.gov.cn/xwfbh/wsfbt/202208/t20220810_570413.shtml#1 (accessed 23 August 2023), tab 3.
- 89. Securities and Futures Act 2006 (Singapore), s 38(c).

90. Securities and Futures Act 2006 (Singapore), ss 37–38.

- 91. Securities and Futures Act 2006 (Singapore), s 41.
- 92. Prevention of Corruption Act 2002 (Nepal), s 58.
- 93. SFO Deferred Prosecution Agreements in relation to: (a) Standard Bank in 2015 (indictment included allegations of failure to prevent bribery contrary to section 7 of the Bribery Act 2010); (b) Sarclad Ltd in 2016 (indictment included charges of corruption and failure to prevent bribery); (c) Rolls-Royce in 2017 (indictment included allegations of failure to prevent bribery contrary to se the Bribery Act 2010; (d) Güralp Systems Ltd in 2019 (included charges of conspiracy to make corrupt payments and failure to prevent bribery by employees); (e) Airbus SE in 2020 (indictment included five counts of failure to prevent bribery); (f) Airline Services Ltd in 2020 (indictment included three counts of failing to prevent bribery arising from agents); (g) Amec Foster Wheeler Energy Limited in 2021 (related use of corrupt agents in the oil and gas sector); and (h and i) two other un-disclosed separate companies in 2021 under two DPAs with a common Statement of Facts (for bribery offences). It is unclear whether the following DPAs concerned corruption or bribery offences, due to reporting restrictions: Tesco in 2017. We understand the remaining DPAs did not involve corruption or bribery offences per se, being with Serco Geografix Ltd in 2019 (fraud and false accounting) and with G4S Care & Justice Services (UK) Ltd in 2020 (fraud). All information in this footnote is sourced from: SFO, Deferred Prosecution Agreements (2023), https://www.sfo. gov.uk/publications/guidance-policy-and-protocols/guidance-for-corporates/deferredprosecution-agreements/ (accessed 29 August 2023).
- 94. US Department of Justice Criminal Division (8 March 2023, Letter).
- 95. "Your Asia-Pacific Anti-Corruption Rundown", Corporate Compliance Insights.
- 96. Monetary Authority of Singapore, "AGC, CAD and MAS take action against Goldman Sachs (Singapore) Pte. on 1MDB bond offerings" (23 October 2020), https://www.mas.gov.sg/news/media-releases/2020/agc-cad-and-mas-take-action-against-goldman-sachs-singapore-pte-on-1mdb-bond-offerings (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 97. Ministry of Law, Strengthening Singapore's Criminal Justice Framework Implementation of Criminal Justice Reform Act 2018 and Evidence (Amendment) Act 2018 Provisions (31 October 2018) accessed 29 August 2022, https://www.mlaw.gov.sg/news/press-releases/strengthening-singapore-criminal-justice-framework-implementation-of-criminal-justice-reform-act-2018-and-evidence-amendment-act-2018-provisions
- 98. See also, Second Reading Speech of Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Foreign Bribery) Bill 2023 (22 June 2023).
- 99. Baker McKenzie, Asia Pacific Whistleblowing Landscape: Benchmarking and Best Practices (6 October 2022), 1, 5.
- 100. David Banisar, "Whistleblowing: International Standards and Developments", in *Corruption and Transparency: Debating the Frontiers between State, Market and Society*, World Bank Institute for Social Research, 2011, 3.
- 101. International Bar Association, Hong Kong: Best practice approaches to whistleblowing (6 October 2022), https://www.ibanet.org/best-practice-approaches-whistleblowing-hong-kong (accessed 20 August 2023); *Whistleblowing An Employer's Guide to Global Compliance*, Second Edition, DLA Piper, 2015, 4.
- 102. International Bar Association, Hong Kong: Best practice approaches to whistleblowing (6 October 2022), https://www.ibanet.org/best-practice-approaches-whistleblowing-hong-kong (accessed 20 August 2023).
- 103. Baker McKenzie, Asia Pacific Whistleblowing Landscape: Benchmarking and Best Practices (6 October 2022), 6.

104. International Bar Association, Hong Kong: Best practice approaches to whistleblowing (6 October 2022), https://www.ibanet.org/best-practice-approaches-whistleblowing-hong-kong (accessed 20 August 2023).

- 105. Whistleblower Protection Act 2010 (Act 711) (Malaysia), s 9.
- 106. See, e.g., Prevention of Corruption Act 1960 (Singapore) and Misuse of Drugs Act 1973 (Singapore).
- 107. Transparency International Bangladesh, *List of Information Officers & Alternative Information Officers of TIB & CCC Areas* (4 September 2023, Document), https://www.ti-bangladesh.org/contact-us (accessed 5 September 2023).
- 108. Transparency International Bangladesh, What We Do (2023) https://www.ti-bangladesh. org/what-we-do (accessed 30 August 2023); Kathy Richards, "What works and why in community-based anti-corruption programs", Transparency International Australia, December 2006, 14.
- 109. CMCA, What We Do, https://www.cmcaindia.org/ (accessed 30 August 2023); Richards, "What works and why", 27.



Dennis Miralis

Tel: +61 2 9264 8884 / Email: dm@ngm.com.au

Dennis Miralis is a leading Australian defence lawyer who specialises in international criminal law, with a focus on complex multi-jurisdictional regulatory investigations and prosecutions. His areas of expertise include cybercrime, global investigations, proceeds of crime, bribery and corruption, anti-money laundering, worldwide freezing orders, national security law, Interpol Red Notices, extradition and mutual legal assistance law. Dennis advises individuals and companies under investigation for economic crimes both locally and internationally. He has extensive experience in dealing with all major Australian and international investigative agencies.



Phillip Gibson

Tel: +61 2 9264 8884 / Email: pg@ngm.com.au

Phillip Gibson is one of Australia's leading criminal defence lawyers, with over 30 years of experience in all areas of criminal law. Phillip has significant experience in transnational cases across multiple jurisdictions, often involving: white-collar and corporate crime; asset forfeiture; money laundering and proceeds of crime; extradition; mutual legal assistance; Royal Commissions; bribery and corruption; and ICAC and Crime Commission matters. He has extensive experience in dealing with all major Australian and international investigative agencies.



Jasmina Ceic

Tel: +61 2 9264 8884 / Email: jc@ngm.com.au

Jasmina Ceic is a Partner in the International Crime and Investigations team at Nyman Gibson Miralis.

She specialises in complex criminal matters, with a focus on white-collar crime, INTERPOL, extradition advice, Australian regulatory and compliance matters, and serious fraud and supply offences.

Nyman Gibson Miralis

Level 9, 299 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia / PO Box 21147, World Square NSW 2002, Australia Tel: +61 2 9264 8884 / Fax: +61 2 9264 9797 / URL: www.ngm.com.au

www.globallegalinsights.com

Global Legal Insights – Bribery & Corruption provides in-depth analysis of laws and regulations across 21 jurisdictions, discussing legal and enforcement regimes, enforcement activity and policy during the last year, law and policy relating to issues such as facilitation payments and hospitality, key issues relating to investigation, decision-making and enforcement procedures, cross-border issues, and corporate liability for bribery and corruption offences.

Also in this year's edition are two Expert Analysis chapters, covering FCPA liability and giving an overview of the Asia-Pacific region.

